
 
PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA 

CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE 
TUESDAY, MAY 2, 2017 

7700 MISSION ROAD 
7:00 P.M. 

 
 

I. ROLL CALL 
 

II. APPROVAL OF PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES – APRIL 4, 2017 
 

III. PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 PC2017-01 Amendment to Prairie Village Zoning Code to repeal Design 

Guidelines for Countryside East Homes Association – 
Chapter 19.25.010 

  Applicant:  City of Prairie Village 
 

IV. NON-PUBLIC HEARINGS 
PC2017-105 Building Line Modification 
 4602 Homestead 
 Zoning:  R-1a 
 Applicant:  Bruce Wendlandt, architect 
 
PC2017-106 Site Plan Approval for Retaining Wall 
 3007 West 71st Terrace 
 Zoning:  R-1a 
 Applicant:  Doug Stehl 

 
 

V. OTHER BUSINESS 
 
 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 
    
 

Plans available at City Hall if applicable 
If you cannot be present, comments can be made by e-mail to 

Cityclerk@Pvkansas.com 
 
*Any Commission members having a conflict of interest, shall acknowledge that conflict 
prior to the hearing of an application, shall not participate in the hearing or discussion, 
shall not vote on the issue and shall vacate their position at the table until the conclusion 
of the hearing. 
 
 

mailto:Cityclerk@Pvkansas.com
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 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES 
April 4, 2017 

 
 
ROLL CALL 
The Planning Commission of the City of Prairie Village met in regular session on 
Tuesday, April 4, 2017 in the Municipal Building Council Chambers at 7700 Mission 
Road.  Chairman Nancy Wallerstein called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the 
following members present:  Melissa Brown, Patrick Lenahan, Gregory Wolf, Jeffrey 
Valentino, James Breneman and Jonathan Birkel.  
 
The following persons were present in their advisory capacity to the Planning 
Commission:  Chris Brewster, City Planning Consultant; Wes Jordan, Assistant City 
Administrator; Serena Schermoly, Council liaison; Mitch Dringman, Building Official and 
Joyce Hagen Mundy, Commission Secretary.   
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Gregory Wolf moved for the approval of the minutes of the March 7, 2017 regular 
Planning Commission meeting as presented. The motion was seconded by Patrick 
Lenahan and passed by a majority with Mr. Breneman abstaining. 
 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS 
There were no Public Hearings to come before the Planning Commission.  
 
NON PUBLIC HEARINGS 
PC2017-012    Site Plan Approval for a Shade Structure 

Asbury United Church Children’s Center 
5400 West 75th Street 

 
Adam Winzenried, 9521 Linden and member of Asbury Church, and Ann Porter, 5400 
West 75th Street Director of the Children’s Center appeared before the Commission to 
present an application for site plan approval for a proposed shade structure over the 
existing playground for the church’s children’s center that cares for 87 students.     The 
play area is located on the southwest corner of 75th Street and Ash.   
 
Patrick Lenahan asked if the shade structure was a permanent or temporary structure.  
Ms. Porter replied that it was a permanent structure.  Mr. Winzenried added that the 
shade material is temporary and will be removed during the winter months.   
 
Chris Brewster stated the proposed shade structure will be approximately 30’ x 30’, and 
have a maximum height of 14.’  It is proposed to be located over the existing play 
equipment on the east side of the play area.  The structure will be at least 20’ back from 
the 75th street lot boundary and approximately 40’ + from the Ash street lot boundary.  
This meets all required setbacks in R-1B for the subject lot (Lot 17 orienting towards Ash 
Street) and if the campus were treated as a whole (4.19 acres orienting to 75th street – 
unenclosed structures can encroach up to 12’ into the front setback, or up to 18’ 
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(required 30’ setback).  Further, this property is planned and designed as a campus, so 
despite meeting the all of the above standards applicable primarily to single-family 
homes, the proposed location is consistent with the overall campus layout of the 
property.  The applicant owns all lots directly abutting the subject lot to the west, south 
and east. 
 
The applicant gave notice and held a neighborhood meeting according to the Citizen 
Participation Policy.  No one attended the meeting.  
 
Jonathan Birkel confirmed that when the shade fabric is removed that the supporting 
poles will remain. 
 
Nancy Wallerstein asked what color the shade structure would be.  Ms. Porter replied 
green and taupe. 
 
Jonathan Birkel noted that 75th Street is a major commercial corridor asked staff if the 
city had any guidelines on what can be located on the streetscape.  He has some 
concern with this type of structure at this location and the potential setting of precedence 
in granting approval.  He is not sure it fits the streetscape.  Nancy Wallerstein 
responded that she views this as similar to the Westlake garden structure that is also in 
a commercial location.  Melissa Brown stated understood Mr. Birkel’s concerns, but 
based on the type of fabric proposed she is not concerned with its appearance at this 
location.  Mr. Birkel replied that he felt it would be more appropriate in the back of the 
lot, not abutting 75th Streets.  Mrs. Wallerstein noted that because of the slope of the 
land the primary view will be of the top of the shade structure. 
 
James Breneman noted this is on a church property with a playground and feels it fits 
into the area.  Mrs. Wallerstein noted that she believed Prairie Baptist Church, at 75th & 
Roe also has a shade structure visible along Roe  and asked what would determine 
when the structure comes down.    
 
Jeffrey Valentino noted that the construction of a more permanent structure would be 
more costly to the church and asked how the city could address the maintenance of this 
structure.  Chris Brewster replied that a condition of approval could be added to address 
the maintenance.  Mr. Wolf asked the applicant if that was acceptable.  Mr. Winzenried 
responded that their intention is to provide maintenance to extend the life of the product 
and would not have an issue with that condition of approval.  Mr. Wolf asked how long 
the structure’s cover would be on.  Ms. Porter replied that would be determined by the 
weather conditions, but she anticipated eight to nine months.  Mr. Valentino asked if it 
would be possible to remove the metal posts.  Mr. Winzenried replied it is not as they 
are cemented into the ground.   
 
The Planning Commission reviewed and concurred with the following criteria for 
approval as presented in the staff report:   
  
A. The site is capable of accommodating the buildings, parking areas, and drives with 

the appropriate open space and landscape. 
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The site is an existing church / campus that have been functioning at the same level of 
activity for several years.  The site meets all applicable standards, and the proposed 
accessory structure will not cause any increase in activity on the site. 
 
B. Utilities are available with adequate capacity to serve the proposed development. 
This site is currently served by utilities and they should be adequate to serve the 
proposed use. 
 
C. The plan provides for adequate management of stormwater runoff. 
No changes in the existing site are proposed and therefore storm water runoff will not be 
affected. 
 
D. The plan provides for safe ingress/egress and internal traffic circulation. 
The existing parking area on the west side will provide adequate ingress/egress for the 
current uses of the site and campus.  Additionally, Ash Street provides secondary 
access to the church and campus on the east side of the existing play area.  Ash Street 
also has a pedestrian bridge and passage on the north end that provides access to the 
church/campus and the play area via Tomahawk. These existing conditions have served 
this site well and there is no anticipated increase in activity from the proposed accessory 
structure. 
 
E. The plan is consistent with good land planning and site engineering design 

principles. 
The proposed accessory structure is serving an existing play area within the campus.  
Design concepts from similar structures are provided and specifications for this specific 
structure are included with the application. 
 
F. An appropriate degree of compatibility will prevail between the architectural quality 

of the proposed building and the surrounding neighborhood. 
The proposed structure is compatible with the design and use of the overall play area.  It 
is located to meet all applicable setbacks.   There is some existing vegetation 
associated with the play area, and located along the 75th Street frontage, so the 
applicant should clarify the intent of the overall landscape / streetscape in this area with 
regard to the design and function of the shade structure.   
 
G. The plan represents an overall development pattern that is consistent with Village 

Vision and other adopted planning policies. 
One of the primary objectives of Village Vision is to encourage reinvestment in the 
community to maintain the quality of life in Prairie Village. The existing use and campus 
design is consistent with this component of Village Vision and the proposed accessory 
structure will assist the Church and Children’s Center in its mission. 
 
Gregory Wolf moved the Planning Commission approve PC2017-102 granting site plan 
approval for the placement of an accessory shade structure as presented at 5400 West 
75th Street subject to the following conditions: 
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1. That the structure be constructed per the attached site plan and specifications, and at 
the time of building permit, all other building code and safety aspects applicable to the 
structure be verified through staff permit reviews. 

2. That the applicant confirm any immediate or longer-term landscape elements with 
regard to the play area and the shade structure, and further the Planning Commission 
consider if any of these activities would trigger any streetscape / landscape 
improvements along 75th Street. 

3. That the applicant maintain the structure in good repair and property maintenance and 
should the maintenance or aesthetics become an issue staff can require removal, repair 
or proper maintenance.   
The motion was seconded by James Breneman and passed unanimously.   
 
 
PC2017-103   Temporary Use Permit – Summer Treatment Program 
      at 4801 West 79th Street by Children’s Mercy Hospital 
 
Tina McKown, with Children’s Mercy Hospita, l5520 College Blvd., Suite 365, Overland 
Park, appeared before the Commission to present an application for a temporary use 
permit for their annual eight week Summer Treatment Program for approximately 50 
children with ADHD. The program will be held at Kansas City Christian School from 
June 12, 2017 through July 28, 2017. The hours of operation will be 7:30 am to 5:30 pm; 
Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, and Friday; and 7:30 am to 8:00 pm on Thursday. Staff 
will train the previous week, June 5th through June 9th. The program will use several 
classrooms, the lunch room, the gymnasium, and the outdoor playgrounds. The 
proposed Summer Treatment Program will use the existing building, parking lots, and 
outdoor areas.  No changes will be made to the property. 
 
Chris Brewster stated the Planning Commission approved the same Summer Treatment 
Program in 2014, 2015 and 2016. Kansas City Christian School and the City have not 
received any complaints regarding the use.  Since the short-term use is for more than 30 
days, it requires Planning Commission approval. 
 
The Planning Commission reviewed and concurred with the following analysis of the 
application as prepared by staff: 
 
1. The applicant shall submit in written form a complete description of the proposed 

use, including drawings of proposed physical improvements, estimated 
accumulation of automobiles and persons, hours of operation, length of time 
requested, and other characteristics and effects on the neighborhood. 

The applicant has provided a detailed description of the proposed operation, as follows: 
The applicant has submitted a description of the program, floor plans of the area to be 
used. The applicant stated on the application that the program will be provided from 
7:30 am to 5:30 pm; Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, and Friday; and from 7:30 am to 
8:00 pm on Thursday from June 12th until July 28th. Staff training will occur from June 5th 
through June 9th. There will be approximately 50 children and 27 staff (20 counselors, 2 
teachers, and 5 psychologists). There will be no external changes to the facility or 
grounds so it should have no adverse effects on the neighborhood. The program will use 
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approximately 50 parking spaces for either drop of or day parking.  The site is more than 
adequate to accommodate them. This provides a needed service for the community and 
is a good use of a facility that would remain unused for the summer. 
 
2. If approved, a specific time period shall be determined and a short-term permit 

shall not be operated longer than the period stipulated in the permit. 
The applicant has requested that the short-term use be approved for the period from 
June 12, 2017 through July 28, 2017, with staff training June 5 through June 9, and that 
would be the maximum time of operation that would be permitted. 
 
3. Upon cessation of the short-term permit, all materials and equipment shall be 

promptly removed and the property restored to its normal condition. If after giving 
full consideration to the effect of the requested short-term permit on the 
neighborhood and the community, the Planning Commission deems the request 
reasonable, the permit for the short-term use may be approved. Conditions of 
operations, provision for surety bond, and other reasonable safeguards may be 
written into the permit. Such permit may be approved in any zoning district. 

There will be no external changes to the building and grounds; therefore, no adverse 
effects on the adjacent neighborhood. 
 
Gregory Wolf moved the Planning Commission approve PC20117-103 approving a 
Temporary Use Permit for the operation of an ADHD Summer Treatment Program at 
4801 West 79th Street subject to the following conditions: 
1. That the temporary use permit for the ADHD Summer Treatment Program be 

approved for a period from June 12, 2017 through July 28, 2017, with staff training 
June 5 through June 9. 

2. That the hours of operation shall be from 7:30 am to 5:30 pm on Monday, Tuesday, 
Wednesday, and Friday, and 7:30 am to 8:00 pm on Thursday. 

3. That the Summer Treatment Program use the existing building, parking, driveways, 
and playgrounds and will make no external changes to the property. 

4. That the applicant properly maintain the exterior area of the property and will leave 
it in an acceptable condition when the program ends on July 28th, 2017. 

The motion was seconded by Patrick Lenahan and passed unanimously.   
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Staff Interpretation on Solar Panels 
Chris Brewster noted that staff has received an application for solar panels on a single-
family home, which has raised an interpretation issue.  This issue has been encountered 
by staff in other recent applications, and also impacts past applications that pre-date 
current staff.  Staff is seeking Planning Commission input on their interpretation of the 
code and to provide direction for the processing of future applications. 
 
The current regulations address alternative energy systems, and expresses the intent to 
encourage the use of alternative energy systems and that “the use of alternative energy 
systems is in the general welfare of its residents.” [19.50.005] 
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This section also establishes compatibility standards to protect neighborhood character, 
that if met are intended to encourage the appropriate design, location and placement of 
solar energy systems, and allow administrative permits for all applications that meet the 
standards.  Specifically, the ordinance establishes a preference for the following: 

1. Panels on sloped roofs should be concealed from view at the street level. 
2. Panels on sloped roofs should be either directly mounted on the roof or 

integrated into the roof so they form part of the roof itself. 
However, the elements of directly mounted and integrated are not adequately defined.  
Research of typical industry applications reveals the following five differing degrees 
 

1. Rack mounted; Projects off the roof.  These are not allowed by Prairie Village 
code. 

2. Roof mounted – Directly on the roof but with low-profile and the rack not visible, 
Does not “project” off the roof.  These are not allowed by Prairie Village 
administratively, only allowed through Planning Commission site plan approval or 
allowed as directly mounted with limitations.  

3. Roof mounted – directly on roof with fasteners but not on a rack.  These are 
permitted by code. 

4. Integrated – panels integrated into the roof structure, but surface and appearance 
is different from the roof tiles.  These are permitted by code. 

5. Integrated/”Stealth” – panels disguised as roof tiles and/or roof tile that is the solar 
panel.  These are permitted by code.   
 

Mr. Brewster stated that types 3, 4 and 5 are clearly enabled by the regulations.  Type 1 
is clearly prohibited.   Type 2 is the most common application of solar panels.  However, 
the following section of the standards has competing or conflicting interpretations. 
 

19.50.010 D. Compatibility 
1. Any solar energy system incorporated into residential facility shall be 

integrated into the basic form and main structure of the residence.  All 
active systems shall be roof mounted with the collector panels integrated 
into the roof either directly mounted against the roof or integrated into the 
roof so that they form pa part of the roof itself.  Mounting arrangements, 
which allow the collectors to project above the roof line, such as “standoff” 
or “rack” mounting arrangements are not allowed. 

 
The Type 2 installation above appears to be consistent with many aspects of the above – 
it is “directly mounted” on the roof since it is flush with the roof plane and the mounting 
mechanism is not visible.  However it may also conflict with a literal interpretation since 
there technically is a “rack” and it does slightly “project above the roof.”   The difficulty 
with this literal interpretation is that Types 3 and 4 also share these same attributes, 
even though they are clearly enabled.  Further, using the literal interpretation would 
seem to negate some of the other compatibility standards that deal with the appearance 
and screening of mounting mechanisms (i.e. all panels need to be mounted with some 
type of system).  The ordinance assumes this and has performance criteria dealing with 
the visibility and profile of the mounting mechanism; this would seem to indicate that 
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Type 2 should be permitted.  Additionally, staff was made aware of several applications 
of Type 2 installations that were approved at the staff level over the past several years. 
Type 2 installations are also the most common installation, and industry best practices 
suggest that although these panels could be mounted flush on the roof surface (similar 
to the Type 3 example), this is not recommended.  To function at peak efficiency, these 
panels need small amounts of ventilation below them and if not the panels become quite 
hot and can damage surfaces below. 
 
With these considerations, and reading the ordinance as a whole – particularly with the 
intent of the ordinance, staff suggests that a proper interpretation is that Type 2 
installations should be allowed through an administrative permit provided the following 
are met: 

1. It is located on a non-street facing roof plane.  [This meets the 19.15.010D.2 
performance criteria of “concealed from view at street level”] 

2. The mounting brackets either are concealed under the framing or are otherwise 
colored consistent with the roof structure so as not to be visible from adjacent 
property.  [this reinforces the prohibiting of “standoff or “rack” mounting] 

3. The panels be mounted along the same plan and parallel with the roof pitch.  [this 
reinforces the prohibiting of “standoff or “rack” mounting] 

4. The entire system not rise above the roof plane more than 5” [this would be 
consistent with the profile of other “directly mounted” applications which are 
allowed, it would allow the best industry practice for efficient performance with 
some ventilation, and also reinforces the prohibition of “standoff” or “rack” 
mounting] 
 

Gregory Wolf asked what the reason was for the denial of type 2.  Mr. Brewster replied 
probably aesthetic concerns and visibility.  However, this becomes a matter of degree of 
visibility.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein noted this technology is constantly changing and this code was 
adopted several years ago.   
 
James Breneman stated he supported allowing type two with the conditions stated that 
the panel is no more than 5” above the plane of the roof.    He noted there is a problem 
with this language for homes that do not face the street and have hip roofs.  Mr. 
Brewster replied that can be addressed in the proposed overall revisions to this chapter.   
 
Mr. Wolf asked what volume of solar permit applications were received by the City.   
Mitch Dringman, Building Official, responded that the percentage was low, but noted 
that he currently has one under review.  He stated that he is comfortable with the 
proposed interpretation.  Mr. Brewster stated that he expects to see more applications in 
the future and would like to be able to have type 2 installations approved 
administratively under the proposed language.   
 
James Breneman moved the Planning Commission direct staff to interpret the ordinance 
to include type 2 solar installations as directly mounted on the roof and to be 
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administratively approved under the conditions recommended.  The motion was 
seconded by Gregory Wolf and passed unanimously.   
 
Mitch Dringman asked for clarification from the Commission as to whether the five inch 
restriction was based on the measurement of the rack or the measurement of the total 
installation including the panel.  The Commission confirmed its intent to be a total 
installation height of five inches.   
 
Jim Breneman moved that condition number four be revised to clearly state that the 
entire system height shall not rise above five inches.  The motion was seconded by Mr. 
Wolf and passed unanimously.   
 
Staff Update on Zoning Update Discussion 
On March 20, 2017, staff presented to the City Council areas of the Zoning Code that it 
feels needs to be updated.  Mr. Brewster stated the goal of the revisions would be 
generally to address small clean-up items, simplifying and reorganizing the code to be 
more user-friendly. The areas identified and presented by Mr. Brewster were the 
following: 

• Special Use Permits 
• Conditional Use Permits 
• Wireless Facilities Sign Guidelines & Standards 
• Alternative Energy Systems (Solar Panels) 
• Residential Zoning (Phase II)  

 
Special Use Permits/Conditional Use Permits 
Mr. Brewster noted that most cities view these as the same; however, over time Prairie 
Village has separated them with Special Use Permits having a higher threshold 
requiring a public hearing and approval of the Governing Body for a specified list of 
uses.  Conditional Use Permits have conditions of approval identified and require only 
the approval of the Planning Commission.  These are generally more standard uses 
such as maintenance facilities, satellite dish antennas, utility boxes and drive-thru 
facilities.  Proposed revisions would look at the identified uses, approval processes and 
possible combination of the two.   
 
Wireless Facilities 
Mr. Brewster noted that this chapter is currently being revised by David Waters with 
Lathrop & Gage.  Several changes are required to meet the revised regulations in this 
area.  This is an evolving area that needs immediate attention.   
 
Sign Guidelines and Standards 
In addition to the standard sign regulations, the city code requires multi-tenant 
commercial buildings to have property specific sign standards.  This regulation was 
established to maintain uniformity and consistency in signage for commercial areas.  Mr. 
Brewster and codes staff have found these to be difficult to deal with.  They generally 
address letter style, height and logos addressing sign specifications more than sign 
standards which are addressed in the code.  Staff would like to get away from property 
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specific sign standards and only require compliance with general sign standards as 
specified by the city’s code addressing quantity of signs, size and area.   
 
Alternative Energy 
The current code was adopted in 2012.  The terminology used is not clear and difficult to 
enforce consistently and in accordance with current industry standards.  This would be 
the opportunity to address the issue raised by Mr. Breneman. 
 
Phase II Residential Zoning 
After the adoption of the latest revisions to the residential zoning regulations, the City 
Council directed staff to wait to see the impact of those changes before proceeding on 
any further design restrictions.  In the consideration of the repeal of the Countryside 
East Homes Association Design Guidelines, Planning Commission members asked 
what the status of Phase II was noting that it could be a way to address some of the 
concerns of the Countryside East residents.  The City Council authorized staff to review 
the zoning code items identified and look at Phase II residential design items separately 
with volunteers bringing back to the Governing Body a list of items to be considered in 
the Phase II process.   
 
Staff Update on Countryside East Overlay District 
Wes Jordan reported that staff facilitated and participated in back-to-back meetings last 
week.  The first meeting on Wednesday lasted until 10 pm and the second meeting on 
Thursday lasted until 10:15.   There were approximately 25 households that attended 
over the course of both nights, which is fairly low turnout as there are approximately 300 
households in the HOA.  The HOA is going to poll its residents through a survey.  Staff 
met with the Homes Association Board and provided the following information to include 
in the survey: 
 

1. Staff Preference – Repeal of the Countryside East Overlay  
2. Staff Would Consider Support – HOA would have first right of review prior to 

permitting 
3. Staff Would Consider – A revamped version of the Overlay that narrowly defines 

 “must haves” with measurable objectives and the appeal procedures shifting to a 
City process. 

 
The HOA will be holding another meeting on April 18th for continued discussion with 
their residents in preparation for the matter to be heard again by the Planning 
Commission on May 2nd. 
 
Mr. Jordan advised that the Homes Association may ask for another continuance on 
May 2nd.  The following options are being considered: 

• That the Overlay District be repealed 
• That the Homes Association become more actively involved with applications first 

being reviewed by the Homes Association for compliance with their Overlay 
District Guidelines prior to submittal to the City for a building permit.  This is 
similar to the process followed by Town & Country Homes Association and 
Corinth Downs. 
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• That the Overlay District Guidelines be revised covering items that the city can 
enforce with the appeals process going through the city and not the homes 
association. 

 
Mr. Jordan advised that the Homes Association Board remains supportive of the repeal 
of the Overlay District.                      
 
NEXT MEETING 
The Planning Commission Secretary confirmed applications have been received for 
consideration by both the Board of Zoning Appeals and the Planning Commission on 
May 2nd.     
 
ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to come before the Commission, Chairman Nancy Wallerstein 
adjourned the meeting at 8 p.m.   
 
 
Nancy Wallerstein 
Chairman  
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